Faculty Senate

Friday, March 23, 2007
Battle Mountain – BM1; Elko –GTA 130; Ely –GBC 112;

Pahrump – PVC 124; Winnemucca –GBC 109

Members Present:   Anderson, Pat: Baker,  Stephen;  Bentley, Susanne;  Bruno, Caroline; Cavanaugh, Norm; Chaffin, Amy; Cox, Jeff;  Daniels, Al; Daniels, Frank; Delong, Trent; Du, Xuming; Ellefsen, David;  Elithorp, James; Estes, Heather; Ford, Carol; Frazier, Lisa;  Griffith, Dale; Hannu, Robert; Hennefer, Scott;  Hiles, Dwaine; Howell, Teresa; King, Jan; Klem, Peter;  Jameson, Michael; Larson, Jay; Laxalt, Kevin; Licht, Jon; Martin, Karen; McCarty, Lora; Miller, Kara; Moore, Dorothy; Mowrey, Karen; Negrete, Sarah; Nickel, Ed; Overholser, Amber; Parker, Anna; Puccinelli, Margaret;  Redfern, Joy; Rice, John; Rosenthal, Jeanne; Rossett, Wyoming;  Sibert, Sonja; Siler, Ralph; Skivington, Gretchen;  Smith, Phil; Sutherland, Yvonne; Tenney, Glen;  Thomson, Star;  Uhlenkott, Linda;  Wallace, Bea;  Wallace, Squy;  Walsh, Eric; Zhai, Lijuan; Zumwalt, Don
I. Call to Order: Action

The meeting was called to order at 1:19 p.m. by Chair Uhlenkott.  Six written proxies were recorded. There were minor changes to the agenda.  The Distance Education Committee Report was changed from “No Report” to “Information Only.”  The Bylaws Committee “Action” item is only the grievance procedure.  The entire GBC Bylaws revision is presented as a first reading at this meeting.
II. Approval of the Minutes: Action

The February 23, 2007 minutes were approved unanimously.
III. Senate Chair Report – Information Only- Draft attached
Board of Regents:  

All tenure applicants were approved.  Congratulations to Xunming Du, Diane Elmore, Cindy Hyslop, Peter Klem, Kevin Laxalt and Bea Wallace.  

The legislature is looking at a fifty million dollar shortfall in the budget, which will impact our institution. 


 Sabbatical Leave and retirement accrual language has been clarified.  This affects those faculty members on PERS.

The Regent’s Scholar Award for Great Basin College went to Heather Steel.


The community college name changes were approved.  As of July 1, 2007, College of Southern Nevada (currently CCSN) and Western Nevada College (currently WNCC) will assume their new distinction.  TMCC wanted to remain a community college and will enjoy the distinction of being the only community college in Nevada.  TMCC has no four-year programs.  There were three opposing votes to the change in the names of the institutions.

A new scholarship endowment has been approved unanimously. This is a Regent’s endowment, but GBC will receive $125,000 to establish a business scholarship that will be awarded annually.  More information will be forthcoming.


The report on the legislature is in the report. 

 There is currently no decisions on the iNtegrate System.

The regents have requested a textbook policy from each institution.  A revised policy will be presented to the senate today, but it is not an action item.  


The Board of Regents created a resolution opposing the appointment of regents, which in the opinion of many, was not timely with the legislature currently in session.  Regents Gallagher and Wixom voted against the resolution opposing the appointment, as it would impact the rural representation due to the increase in population in Reno and Las Vegas and the decline in population in the rural areas.
President’s Council


An email was sent to the program directors regarding their petition.  VPAA McFarlane will meet with them at a later date.


John Patrick Rice presented information on the task force that was created to address the flat enrollments.  The Board of Regents and the legislature will no longer accept “hold harmless” scenarios for the NSHE institutions.  The task force is investigating several avenues to assure that our enrollments continue to climb.  Due to the Pahrump enrollments, GBC was spared the “hold harmless” situation with an increase of 1.5% in total enrollment from last year.  The March 22, 2007 meeting notes and the timeline and action report from the Ad Hoc Task Force for Enrollment have been distributed to the faculty and staff.  The next meeting will be on April 5th to assign different areas of the college to specific challenges in their areas.  The committee will report back to President’s Council with an action plan based on these recommendations.  Everyone is invited to participate, and there will be expenses to continue the growth of FTE. 

Wyoming Rossett was presented to the faculty.  He will be developing the Broadcast Technology Program. 

IV. Committee Reports: 

Academic Standards – Information/Action 

  

The Board of Regents had mandated that all remediation classes be completed before 30credits were accumulated by the student.  This presented challenges for many students as they need three semesters to complete the remedial math requirements for their degrees.  In response to a recommendation made by Vice President for Student Services, Lynn Mahlberg, GBC’s Academic Standards Committee has voted in favor of extending the NSHE Remedial Policy that presently states that “Beginning Fall 2007, students requiring remediation must complete all required remedial coursework prior to completion of 30 college-level credits unless otherwise authorized by the institution.”  It is this committee’s recommendation to extend this limit to “45 college-level credits” for Great Basin College as a whole.  Our recommendation falls under the auspices of the wording “unless otherwise authorized by the institution.”  We further acknowledge that other “special circumstance” here at GBC might also fall under the same wording of this language that is a critical component of the NSHE Remedial Policy.  GBC counselors will still recommend that remedial coursework be completed within 30 college-level credits.  It may even be a retention issue.  The policy recommended by the committee passed unanimously.
Adjunct Faculty – Written Report
Assessment Committee – No report
Budget &Facilities – Information only.  



The deadline for purchasing the approved items from Equipment Request 07 is March 31st.  The committee may review items that were not awarded if there is funding available.
Bylaws—Information/Action


 The complete Great Basin College Bylaws draft was given to the senate for review.  The item under consideration for action at this meeting is 5.9 Academic and Administrative Faculty Grievances, subsection 5.91 Definitions and subsection 5.92 Procedures.   Great Basin College uses peer evaluation or peer review as the method for resolving issues relating to promotion, tenure and evaluations.  Great Basin College counsel has reviewed and approved the language in definition and procedure.  After much discussion the verbiage in 5.92 was changed from
· “The senate chair chooses one from a list of acceptable people submitted by the president.  (This person will be the peer review committee chair.)”, to read

· “The senate chair chooses one from a list of tenured faculty or in the case of an administrative faculty member, another administrative faculty member. (This person will be the peer review committee chair.)


The specified time limit for the president to reply was changed from a question to read; “The addendum is signed by the president fifteen working days after receipt of the report.”


A motion was made to accept section 5.9 Academic and Administrative Grievances in the GBC Bylaws with the changes to the language and the role of selecting the peer review committee chair. This action was approved unanimously.


In April the senate will vote on accepting the entire Great Basin College Bylaws draft with corrections.


The verbiage in the textbook policy was discussed.  Some felt it was long and wordy and shifts too much responsibility on staff.  There was an issue regarding the ethical question.  Chair Uhlenkott advised that the Board of Regents requires that the ethics clause be part of the policy because of issues in the past within the system. 

Some programs do not have appropriate texts available, i.e. the BAS Land Surveying, which requires the instructor to be creative and supply the information (text) to the Bookstore instead of the student.  The students pay more for the materials than if they purchased it directly from the instructor. This seems contrary to the policy of reducing student textbook costs. Chair Uhlenkott requested this information to be emailed to her and Ed Nickel for presentation to the regents for them to address this situation.  The regents are demanding acceptance of a policy that still has issues to address.  Questions about textbook procedures were answered.

Chair Uhlenkott also requested input from the senate on the textbook policy draft before it comes before senate again in April.
Compensation and Benefits – No report

Curriculum and Articulation – Information/Action

1.   Reading co-requisite for entry-level social science courses. (Information Only)


Because substantial numbers of students are unsuccessful in their beginning-level courses in the social sciences presumably because of their inability to read well, the department is implementing a pilot program wherein all students who score below 85 on the Accuplacer placement test (or yet-to-be-determined scores on ACT or SAT tests) will be required to enroll in READ 135 (College Reading Strategies) as a co-requisite along with the entry-level social science courses. Faculty who would like to be involved in teaching the reading course should contact Kevin Laxalt. Also, please be aware that this new requirement may have some undetermined indirect impact on the number of credits required in programs that already have substantial credit requirements. Concerned faculty should contact the English department for possible alternative procedures to address this concern.  

There was further discussion of using this class in conjunction in other content areas.  It is being introduced as a pilot program this year to evaluate the benefit to the student.   Transfer students will be required to follow the requirements also.   The course is offered on line and on live-net also. 

Reading experts in each content area are needed; an initial team has been formed to being instruction Fall 2007.  Great Basin College is the last institution in the system to offer reading courses.   The course will offer extended reading skills and critical thinking, which is different than high school reading.  Forty percent of the History 101 students were not successful last semester due to poor critical reading skills.  This will be another tool to increase retention and completion rates.  It has proven beneficial to WNCC students, and they are offering twenty sections of reading due to growing need to remediate the reading levels of incoming college students.  70% to 75% of students at WNCC need remediation, and they have considered offering it to high school students because the need has been identified.

Kevin Laxalt is requesting faculty support for this program, especially from student advisors as students may not appreciate the value of taking this class and becoming more successful in their other classes. Data collected supports that most of the students who did not succeed in History 101 had reading scores below 85 on the Accuplacer.

Ed Nickel supports this program for students who are working with technical materials as reading skills are necessary for the successful absorption of the materials.  Students have exhibited problems with listening comprehension skills.  Kevin reported that the CTE program will have two sections of reading starting this fall. 


When asked if this reading class will spur motivation for students to read, Kevin responded that there are quality materials that address motivation, pure concentration, and learning how to focus on what you are reading.  Each book that has been reviewed has software materials for the instructor and student.


Faculty expressed concerns about the nature of their programs which have 60 or more credits required for the degree and the ability of the student to take on another required course.   Kevin will be meeting with other professors around the state at the meeting slated for April 19th.  Success in college is primary, and it could be factored in as an elective for some students. It is not a developmental course.

If remediation is going to be successful, it has to be focused on getting the student up to college level as soon as possible.  Richard Kampf was commended for his compressed schedule for remedial math. 


It was recommended that remediation be done in the summer, but faculty was advised that late spring or early fall were the only times available to schedule these classes as the summer schedule must be self-supporting as there is no FTE associated with summer school. Science and nursing related courses are an exception.

If there are further recommendations, Chair Uhlenkott requested that they be directed to Kevin Laxalt as the program is being introduced to the full senate and all the details have not been finalized.


The social sciences department has not enforced the English 101 reading level as a pre-requisite and believes that it is not right to take revenue from students for classes that they cannot succeed in.  Lack of reading skills has been a growing problem over the years; this action by the social sciences department is simply one of enforcing a policy already in the catalog.  
 

Chair Uhlenkott requested that Dr. Laxalt bring a report of the April 19th meeting to 
senate on April 27th.


The nursing program had 52 applicants, and more than half of the applicants tested 
were at a fifth grade reading level.
2. 
New Academic Programs

· Associate of Applied Science – Fire Science Management

· Associate of Arts – Early Childhood Education

	Course #
	Course Name
	Credits
	

	AHA 300
	Arts and Humanities Administration
	3
	Approved

	DT 113B
	Hydraulics I
	3
	Approved

	DT 114B
	Hydraulics II
	3
	Approved

	DT 115B
	Hydraulics III
	1.5
	Approved

	DT 116B
	Hydraulics IV
	1.5
	Approved

	ECE 126
	Social Emotional Development for Infants/Toddlers
	3
	Approved

	ENG 417B
	Teaching English as a Second Language
	3
	Approved

	ENG 497A
	Topics in Multi-cultural Literature
	3
	Approved

	ET 114B
	Introduction to Robotics
	3-6
	Approved

	SW 230
	Crisis Intervention
	3
	Approved


3.  The following new courses, including full syllabi, were reviewed by the committee
4.
The following new courses were reviewed by the committee without full syllabi and the committee recommends approval for scheduling purposes only.  

	Course #
	Course Name
	Credits

	AGR 211
	Farm and Ranch Business Analysis
	3

	AGR 496
	Agriculture Capstone
	3

	ANSC 413
	Range-Livestock Interaction
	3

	EDCT 435
	Capstone Seminar Career & Technical
	3

	FS 114
	Incident Command System
	1

	FT 109
	Internship in Fire Service
	1-6

	FT 111
	Potable Pumps
	1

	FT 112
	Power Saws
	1

	FT 113
	Basic Air Operations
	1

	FT 115
	Crew Boss
	1

	FT 116
	Engine Boss
	1

	FT 117
	Dozer Boss
	1

	FT 118
	Firing Methods
	1

	FT 212
	Fire and Ecology
	3

	FT 218
	Intermediate Fire Behavior
	3

	IEE 201
	Compressed Air Fundamentals
	3

	IEE 203
	Industrial Processes
	2

	IEE 205
	Energy Assessment Methodology
	2

	IEE 207
	Energy Systems Measures
	2

	IEE 209
	Energy Supply and Marketing Fundamentals
	2

	IEE 211
	Utility Supply Fundamentals
	2

	IEE 213
	Steam System Fundamentals
	2

	IEE 215
	Energy Efficiency Building Systems
	2

	IT 106B
	Millwright & Process Terminology
	1.5

	NRES 304
	Principles of Hydrology
	3

	RAD 225B
	Clinical Radiology I
	7

	RAD 226B
	Clinical Radiology II
	7

	RAD 227B
	Clinical Radiology III
	14

	WF 205
	Fire Operations Urban Interface
	1

	WF 244
	Field Observer
	2

	WF 260
	Fire Business Management Principles
	1

	WF 280
	Fire Service Leadership
	2


5. 
NRSE 310-Livestock, Wildlife, and Range Plant Behavior for 3 credits was deleted

 
A motion was made to approve the two new programs, Associate of Applied Science – Fire Science Management and Associate of Arts – Early Childhood Education; the new courses, including full syllabi, were reviewed by the committee, and recommended for approval; the new courses reviewed by the committee without full syllabi and the committee recommends approval for scheduling purposes only; and the deletion of NRSE 310- Livestock, Wildlife, and Range Plant Behavior.   The motion passed with no objections.
Department Chairs – No report
    Distance Education – Information Only



The Board of Regents wants to know specifically what each institution is doing to offer online courses that lead to degrees to measure how competitive the system is to Stamford or MIT in our online offerings and how competitive we are with online associate degrees with private schools such as University of Phoenix.  The committee is requesting that the chairs of programs or degrees wishing to participate in offering an online degree send that information to Mike Myrhow.   If you are not offering an online degree, please inform the committee what the challenges are that prevent you from offering a degree. GBC has the highest retention in the state. This will be an action item next month.    A spreadsheet of all online courses taught in the last two years will be available after spring break.
    Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – Information/Action

  
In the Annual Self-Evaluation Criteria (3/20/2007) Under Primary Job Responsibilities, there are two changes that need approval, “f. Participate in department meetings and j.  Observe the minimum of 35 hours per week performing duties as assigned”.  After much discussion it was recommended that ‘j’ be changed to read, “Observe the minimum of 35 hours per week performing assigned workload”.   The motion to change the wording on the Annual Self-Evaluation Criteria passed with two objections and one abstention.  
    I.C. E. – Information Only



 March was a successful month with the standing-room only Simon Winchester presentations and the Utah Repertory Dance Theatre.   April will be busy with the GBC Theatre Production of Danny and the Deep Blue Sea, April 19th through April 21st and April 26th, 27th, and 28th, and the French Film Festival and Earth Day activities will be presented.  There was education outreach with the Utah Repertory Dance Theatre.  The dancers went to the Elko High School and did a presentation at the Boys and Girls Club to approximately 175 children there. 
   
    Library – No Report
  
    Personnel – No Report
           Student Relations – Information Only


The committee met and awarded 104 scholarships from the 179 applications, and recommended people for additional scholarships.  The President’s Award Ceremony will be held on Friday, May 4th.  Please have nominations from your department submitted by April 2nd.

The nomination applications have been sent to faculty via email.
V. Four Year Committee Reports:

Bachelor of Applied Science – No Report

Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – Report


A new student has been accepted into the program.  The spring newsletter has been published promoting all the new classes that will be offered in the fall. The program is promoting distance education as much and whenever possible. They are requesting that all departments support this effort.

Bachelor of Social Work – No Report

Elementary and Secondary Education – No Report
VI. Career and Technical Training –  Report


Anna Parker circulated a volunteer list to the faculty for assistance in the preparation of “Choices” 2007.  Two hundred undecided juniors and seniors participate in program tours on Wednesday, April 25th; from 1:30 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. Presenters for scheduled programs and additional program tours are needed.  Those interested parties were asked to give her their scheduling preference by leaving their sign up sheet, calling her, or sending an email.
VII. Health Sciences and Human Services – Written Report

There was a correction to the written report that Mary Ray and Wendy Charlebois went to Pahrump as they went to Ely.  


Dr. Leonard will be at Great Basin College on April 13th to meet Dr. Killpatrick, meet with health sciences personnel and do a tour of the facilities.
 

Tony Villalobos, from the Admissions and Records Office in Pahrump, is relocating 
to Elko to fill the Health Sciences administrative assistant position.
VIII. Unfinished Business – None

IX. New Business – Information

Email Chair Uhlenkott regarding the Textbook Policy, and she will send it to VPAA McFarlane, make changes, and send it to the Bylaws Committee.  She will also get information from the Regents so the document can be presented again at the April meeting.


Review the Bylaws before the April senate meeting as it requires faculty senate approval.
X. Information Items
1. The Eye on the Prize presentation by Dr. Dorothy Moore and Lijuan Zhai focused on Great Basin College specific and national trends in employment and the role of post secondary education in the workforce. The majority of jobs created during the 21st century will demand advances skills taught only at post-secondary institutions; complex thinking and advanced skills will be necessary for 80% of these jobs.   The purpose of community colleges is to be that bridge.  Dr. Moore and Lijuan Zhai have been working together to gather what the national research says about student success and how we can apply this information to our institution. 
In order to see our students succeed, it is imperative that there is a campus-wide endeavor to have student success, which is critical in keeping enrollment and retention rates escalating; to follow best practices; and make sure that data is accessible to everyone.  The Student Government Association is represented at College Council; the VPAA encourages the Eye on the Prize research; a handbook has been created; and the data and other information will continue being presented at College Council as well as faculty senate. 
Dr. Moore presented the essential purpose of learning as “being born to gain power over our environment.”  The different disciplines of study are varied to give students lenses; and skills give them the power. Dropping out of school adversely affects individuals, institutions and the nation.  It is intergenerational as the cycle keeps repeating itself.  There is a significant drop in enrollment from fall to spring, and the completion rate in acquiring degrees is falling.


Lijuan furnished GBC specific retention/persistence rates over the last five years, and a survey was conducted this spring to ascertain student satisfaction.  There will be further discussion on developing a student cohort and tracking the results.
2.
Today’s meeting was hosted by the Science Department.

3.
The next senate meeting has been changed to April 27th.


4.
The Business Department will host the April meeting.
XI. Adjournment



The meeting was adjourned at 2:59 p.m.
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